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A-1 Main      2.35
Valero Main    2.42
Xtra Fuels Main    2.43
Shell Jackson 2.44
Stop & Shop Main 2.45
Mobil Boston Post 2.45
Cumbys Jackson    2.45
Cumbys Main     2.45
Shell Main  2.47

— Gasbuddy.com
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Students storm trustees meeting

MICHELLE FIRESTONE
CHRONICLE STAFF WRITER

STORRS — At one point, 
University of Connecticut 
sophomore Brittany Diaz 
was suffering so much that 
school became unbearable.

In fact, her post-traumatic 
stress disorder and anxiety 
were so bad, she stopped 
attending classes.

“I don’t expect UConn to 
solve all my issues,” Diaz 
told trustees Wednesday 
morning, asking only for 
their support.

She was one of many stu-
dents who spoke about their 
personal experiences and the 
need for better mental health 
services on campus.

A throng of protesters, car-
rying signs and demanding 
action on the issue, dominat-

ed the regular trustees meet-
ing, which was held at the 
Wilbur Cross Building.

The student testimony last-
ed for more than an hour.

UConn senior Abhishek 

Gupta, who lives in Rocky 
Hill, said two years ago, he 
was “struggling in silence” 
and the current services at 
UConn are inadequate.

“No one should suffer 

alone,” he said. 
Students have claimed

there are long wait times
and not enough staff avail-
able at UConn’s Counseling
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CLAIRE GALVIN
CHRONICLE STAFF WRITER

WILLIMANTIC — Gov. Ned 
Lamont said Wednesday every 
corner of the state needs talented 
employees to better the ranks of 
Connecticut’s workforce.

The governor visited Eastern 
Connecticut State University Wed-
nesday evening for a community 
conversation on workforce devel-
opment and educational advance-
ment.

The forum gave local residents 
and workers the opportunity to ask 
Lamont and his panel about identi-
fying, hiring and training a talented 
and comprehensive workforce.

Lamont was joined by state De- 

partment of Labor Commissioner
Kurt Westby; state Department of
Education Commissioner Miguel 
Cardona; state Office of Early Child-

Capt. Nathan Hale Middle School seventh and eighth grade students listen during an assembly that focused on 
youth suicide Wednesday afternoon in Coventry. Roxanne Pandolfi | Staff

LISA MASSICOTTE
CHRONICLE STAFF WRITER

COVENTRY — Students and 
parents in the Coventry School 
District heard a deeply tragic story 
of a 13-year-old boy’s death by sui-
cide — as told by his father.

Although heartbreaking, they came  
out from the story knowing the 
life-saving lessons learned too late 
by a parent who lost his child.

Vermont-based speaker and activ-
ist John Halligan presented “Ryan’s 
Story” to Coventry students in grades 
7-10 Wednesday during school. 

A few hours later he presented 
the story again to parents at night, 
speaking about the mistakes he 
made and lessons he learned.

“You can always turn an inkblot 
into a butterfly, but I never got the 
chance to share that with Ryan,” 
John Halligan said.

Pupils were clearly moved.
“I thought it was really touching 

and I thought it was very sad,” 
seventh grade student Sarah Miller 

Kids schooled on suicide

John Halligan, who lost his 13-year-old son, Ryan, to suicide, speaks about 
his child’s death during an assembly Wednesday. Roxanne Pandolfi | Staff

University of Connecticut students advocate for more mental health services on campus at a 
UConn Board of Trustees meeting Wednesday at the Wilbur Cross building. Michelle Firestone | Staff

Demand more 
mental health 
services on the 
UConn campus

If you need help
If you are experiencing symptoms of 

depression, suicidal thoughts or know of 
someone in need: 

• Dial 211 and press 1 to reach Connect-
icut crisis intervention counselors.

• To talk to emotional and mental health 
counselors online, visit the National Sui-
cide Prevention Lifeline’s chat service at 
suicidepreventionlifeline.org/chat.

• For parents seeking info about how 
to talk to children about suicide, depres-
sion and cyberbullying, visit the Ryan’s 
Story website at ryanpatrickhalligan.org.

• To reach local crisis intervention ser-
vices, call United Services Inc. at 860-
456-2261 for Willimantic and 860-228-
4480 for Columbia.

• The Coventry Police Department has 
personnel trained in crisis intervention 
and can be reached at 860-742-7331.YOUTHS, Page 4

STUDENTS, Page 4

LAMONT, Page 4

There is a need for 
talent. This is why 
we’re focused like a 
laser beam on making 
sure we can match you 
with the jobs that are 
out there right now.

Gov. Ned Lamont

Speaker shares 
the tragic story 
of son’s death
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said. “I’m not a parent, but 
I know how it feels to lose 
someone close and there are 
a lot of struggles that come 
with it, but I have people to 
support me.”

Halligan told the story 
about how he lost his son, 
Ryan Halligan, to suicide in 
2003 when he was only 13.

Ryan was bullied for years 
both online and in-person, 
Halligan explained, later 
talking about depression as 
a possible underlying mental 
health condition.

“The story was inspiring to 
stand up and start talking if 
someone has depression or is 
going through a lot,” seventh 
grader Saoirse Milikowski 
said.

Halligan’s story took many 
twists and turns, ultimate-
ly sending the message that 
bystanders are just as bad as 
bullies.

He said all children are 
loved and stressed the impor-
tance of taking every single 
call for help as seriously as 
possible.

“There are plenty of peo-
ple in this school who I’m 
sure are going through their 
own things at home and might 
come to school with a smile 
on their face and act like 

everything is OK,” Sarah said.
She talked about the impor-

tance of having a support 
system when in need, wheth-
er it be from parents, friends 
or other trusted adults.

“I have my mom, she 
always talks to me, she’s 
always open to conversation 
and we support each other,” 
Sarah said.

Sarah and Saoirse both said 
they haven’t directly encoun-
tered or witnessed anything 
they’d consider bullying, 
online or in-person, through-
out their experiences as stu-
dents. “I don’t really talk 
to too many people online. 
I only talk to my friends,” 
Saoirse said.

This may be attributed to 
their limited internet use, 
as Halligan repeatedly told 
parents Wednesday evening 
the importance of restricting 
kids’ screen time and prohib-
iting the use of certain smart-
phone applications.

Halligan and Ryan’s story 
clearly encouraged students 
to respond similarly when 
faced with those types of 
situations.

When speaking to par-
ents, Halligan mentioned the 
actions of one of his son’s 
friends, Rafael, who began 
calling the house phone every 

single night to talk to Ryan.
After the full story of Ryan’s 

death came to light, Halligan 
said Rafael confessed to him 
he was checking in on Ryan 
to make sure he wasn’t going 
to hurt himself.

“He thought it was his job 
to check on my son every 
night. He was in way over his 

head,” Halligan said.
“Every time we lose a 

young person to suicide, typ-
ically the friends or class-
mates knew well before the
adults did,” he said, referenc-
ing what he calls the “teen-
age code of silence.”

Follow Lisa Massicotte on 
Twitter - @LMassicotteTC.

hood Commissioner Beth Bye; state 
Department of Developmental Services 
Commissioner Jordan Scheff; and 
state Department of Economic and 
Community Development Deputy 
Commissioner Glendowlyn Thames. 

Lt. Gov. Susan Bysiewicz moderated 
the question-and-answer format.

“There is a need for talent,” Lamont 
said. “This is why we’re focused like 
a laser beam on making sure we can 
match you with the jobs that are out 
there right now.”

Lamont said every employer he 
speaks to asks how he can connect them 
with the students they need.

In October, Lamont created the 
Governor’s Workforce Council. 

The group is comprised of leaders in 
the fields of business, education, non-
profits and government.

The state delegation’s visit filled 
Eastern’s Student Center theater to 
maximum capacity with local employ-
ees, students and residents.

Many audience members discussed 
the role of public education in creating 
the next generation of workers.

David Howes, the principal of 
Willimantic’s new Learners Empowered 
to Achieve their Potential (LEAP) 
School, asked about how workforce 
development will impact and transform 
the current public education model.

The LEAP School is EASTCONN’s 
alternative high school for over-aged 
and under-credited students.

“For our students, to put it bluntly, we 
think the public education system has 
failed them,” Howes said.

Cardona said alternative high schools 
are extremely important.

“We’re realizing now that there were 
many students that were systematically 
disengaging,” Cardona said. “Your job 

is to re-engage them, and you’re finding 
creative ways of doing that.”

Windham Public Schools Public In- 
formation Information Officer Margaret 
Chatey asked about funding for the high 
school’s Early College Opportunity 
Program.

Programs like ECO allow students to 
begin training in the mechanical trades, 
filling a critical need for workers in the 
state.

“You’re putting out quality people in 
advanced manufacturing, but it’s just 
not enough,” Westby said. “Some of the 
prognostications are that we need up to 
10,000 people in advanced manufactur-
ing, today.”

Also discussed were barriers to a tal-
ented workforce, including affordable 
child care, felony forgiveness programs, 
student loan forgiveness programs and 
increasing access for minority employees.

Eastern alum and Pomfret resident
Nicholas Stein said his employment is
limited because he has a felony from
marijuana distribution on his record.

“This is really important to thousands
of people like me in our state,” Stein
said. “It disproportionately affects com-
munities of color, not just me.”

Lamont said he continues to review
the possibility of expunging misde-
meanors and low-level, non-violent fel-
onies during the decriminalization and
legalization process of marijuana.

“Human service commissioners, in
particular, have an obligation to protect
vulnerable populations,” Scheff said.
“We’re second-chance oriented

“It’s a matter of crafting law and poli-
cy that will continue to protect vulnera-
ble populations.”

Follow Claire Galvin on Twitter - @
CGalvinTC.
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Tove H. Rosado (nee Sigurdsson)
STORRS

Tove H. Rosado (nee 
Sigurdsson), 80, of Storrs, CT 
died on Tuesday, February 
25, 2020.  Daughter of the 
late Rigmor (Soelberg) and 
Hjortur Sigurdsson. 

She was an extraordinary 
Wife, Mother, Daughter, and 
Grandma. She was bold, 
fearless, funny, and caring. 
She was born in Iceland and 
moved to Aarhus, Denmark 
when she was four years old 
and was raised there. 

She studied business and 
started her career with SAS 
Airlines. During this period, 
she met her husband-to-be 
Gabriel Rosado. He was a 
Spanish Professor in Denmark 
and they married in 1962. 
Then they moved to Storrs, 
CT for his teaching position at 
the University of Connecticut. 
She spent the rest of her career 
as a Librarian at the UCONN 
Library, at the Acquisitions 
Department. There she could 
use her love of languages, 
knowing English, Danish, 
Spanish, Italian, and German, 
amongst others.

She retired in 1995 and 
kept busy throughout her 
retirement. She assisted her 
Husband in Granada for stu-
dents abroad in the late 1990s. 
She had a special place in 
her heart for Granada, Spain- 
where she found herself 

spending afternoons read-
ing books in the Alhambra 
Palace. She also enjoyed 
working in her garden and 
was the Co-President of the 
Mansfield Garden Club. 

In addition, she and her 
husband loved traveling 
extensively throughout the 
world and following her 
Grandchildren’s endeav-
ors. Tove is survived by her 
husband of almost 58 years, 
Gabriel, her son, Miguel and 
wife, Vanessa of Milton, MA, 
her Grandchildren, Carlos 
and Antonio; in addition to 
relatives in Denmark, Spain 
and Puerto Rico. Besides her 
Parents, she was predeceased 
by her Sister, Bella Zagarella 
and Brother, Halldor 
Sigurdsson. 

There will be no calling 
hours. Tove’s Funeral Mass 
will be held at 10:00 a.m.  on 
Friday, February 28, 2020 at 
St. Thomas Aquinas Chapel 
46 N Eagleville Rd, Storrs, 
CT 06268. 

In lieu of flowers, memorial 
donations in Tove’s name are 
suggested to the Helen and 
Harry Cancer Center Fund at 
Hartford Hospital: www.giv-
ing.hartfordhospital.org.  

To sign an online memorial 
guestbook visit www.potter-
funeralhome.com.

University of Connecticut senior Katharine Morris speaks 
during the UConn Board of Trustees meeting Wednesday at 
the Wilbur Cross building. Michelle Firestone | Staff

Coventry launches 
anonymous system 
to report bullying

LISA MASSICOTTE
CHRONICLE STAFF WRITER

COVENTRY — The 
schoolyard bully or “mean 
girls” clique is a classic 
obstacle of adolescent life.

However, through the rise 
of social media and smart-
phones, online harassment 
is becoming more prevalent.

A 2018 survey of 743 
teens throughout the coun-
try found 59 percent have 
experienced cyberbully-
ing, according to the Pew 
Research Center out of 
Washington D.C.

In response to the 
transformation of bul-
lying, Coventry schools 
announced its launch of an 
anonymous reporting sys-
tem and safety program.

It is focused on recogniz-
ing and reacting to harmful 
social media behaviors.

The program is called the  
“Say Something Anony-
mous Reporting System” 
and is commonly referred 
to as SS-ARS. 

It was implemented this 
month with the goal to 
train students, teachers and 
administrators to identify 
and report individuals who 
may be a threat to them-
selves or others.

“The addition of this pro-
gram to our district demon-
strates our commitment 
to student safety and our 
continuous refinement of 
school security,” Coventry 
Superintendent of Schools 
David Petrone said. “In addi-
tion, this program gives stu-
dents an avenue to express 
concerns without fear of 
potential repercussions.”

Social media is a prime 
focus of SS-ARS, teach-
ing participants how to rec-
ognize warning signs and 

signals in text, video and 
photos.

It also aims to empow-
er pupils “to act quickly 
to help a fellow student,” 
reads a recent release from 
the Coventry superinten-
dent’s office.

SS-ARS materials are 
being provided to the 
Coventry school district 
for free through the Sandy 
Hook Promise, a nonprof-
it working to provide vio-
lence, bullying and drug 
prevention programs to stu-
dents and adults.

Once at-risk behaviors are  
discovered, the program 
teaches students to say 
something to a trusted adult 
and lets them use an anony-
mous reporting system.

In turn, the program 
teaches educators how to 
respond to anonymous tips.

The system works through  
the SS-ARS 24-hour Crisis 
Center, its mobile app or its 
website.

“To date, SS-ARS and 
other SHP prevention pro-
grams have helped stop 
multiple school shootings, 
suicides, and gun threats; 
reduced bullying and 
cyberbullying; and inter-
vened upon cutting, drug 
use, racial conflicts, and 
other violent and victim-
ization acts,” reads the dis-
trict’s release.

Petrone said he plans 
to give a program update 
to the Coventry Board of 
Education this spring.

For more information, 
call the superintendent’s 
office at 860-742-7317, 
Ext. 2, or visit the Sandy 
Hook Promise website at 
sandyhookpromise.org.

Follow Lisa Massicotte on 
Twitter - @LMassicotteTC.

and Mental Health Services 
department.

“We need more resourc-
es, services and training, but 
money does not solve this 
problem entirely,” said Diaz, a 
founder of the UConn Mental 
Health Coalition, a group 
designed to raise awareness 
about mental health issues.  

During Wednesday’s meet- 
ing, UConn Board of Trus-
tees Chairman Daniel Tos-
cano thanked the students for 
being brave enough to share 
their stories.

“We just have to absorb 
that,” he said. “I think you 
guys made it real.”

Several students also shar-
ed their concerns during a 
meeting of the trustees’ stu-
dent life committee, which 
was held after the full board 
meeting.

The issue has been a top 
priority among the UConn 
administration in light of two 
recent suicides at the univer-
sity.

In December, UConn senior 
Justin Niezrecki died by sui-
cide and was found behind 
Mansfield Apartments.

Then UConn junior Tianyin 
Shang, who was from 
Shanghai, China, also died 
by suicide and was found in 
Mirror Lake last month.

“The safety and well-be-
ing of our students needs 
to be our No. 1 priority,” 
UConn President Thomas 
Katsouleas said.

Six mental health provid-
ers have been added in recent 
years at UConn in Storrs, 
as well as case managers at 
every regional campus.

The university is also 
launching pilot programs 
this spring and into the fall 

semester to extend the hours 
and ease of access to men-
tal health services, increase 
access to 24-hour/seven-day-
week mental health inter-
ventions and offer online 
appointment scheduling. 

During the meeting, Kat-
souleas spoke about several 
initiatives that are underway 
to address the mental health 
service needs at UConn and 
develop a plan to address the 
needs.

These include the Task 
Force on Mental Health 
and Wellness, which was 
launched by Katsouleas ear-
lier this month.

UConn Associate Vice 
President for Student Affairs/
Dean of Students Eleanor 
Daugherty and UConn School 
of Social Work Dean Nina 
Heller will serve as co-chair-
persons for the task force.

The task force has been 
charged with collecting infor-
mation and submitting rec-
ommendations to Katsouleas 
in the fall.

“I think it is a great oppor-
tunity for us to tap into that 
expertise,” Katsouleas said. 

Also, a “Healthy Minds 
Study” will be administered 
to a random sample of 12,000 
students to assess student atti-
tudes, behaviors and aware-
ness of mental health issues.

That study is being admin-
istered in partnership with the 
JED foundation, a nonprofit 
organization that promotes 
mental health, emotional 
health and suicide prevention 
programs among teens and 
young adults.

It will be used by the uni-
versity to come up with a 
three-year strategic plan. 

Follow Michelle Firestone 
on Twitter - @mfirestonetc.

Students demand 
more mental health 
services at UConn
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